
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  July 29, 2016 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

   

Tuesday, 
August 2, 2016 
6:00 p.m.-9:00 p.m. 

National Night Out Various Neighborhoods 
Throughout the City 

Wednesday, 
August 3, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting 
 
CANCELLED 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
August 4, 2016 
3:00 p.m. 

Board of Administrative Appeals City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
August 6, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
 
Between Monterey Drive & Mission 
Drive Down to Rio Grande Drive & 
Gentrytown 

Meet at Gentrytown Park 
(Monterey Side) 

Tuesday, 
August 9, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Monday, 
August 15, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 

Police Department 
Community Room 
300 L Street 

Wednesday, 
August 17, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Thursday, 
August 18, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Parks & Recreation Committee 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 
 

NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP  
 

The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 73
rd

 installment of the 
Neighborhood Cleanup Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves 
active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention Commission; 
Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; community volunteers and 
the Public Works Department. Collectively, “We”, everyone who works and lives in the 
City Antioch, can make a difference and improve the quality of life. It’s our community and 
it’s our chance to make a difference. The City of Antioch Neighborhood Cleanup program 
is not just for residential neighborhoods. It is a program that will change venues on a 
monthly basis and it will include business and commercial areas as well. Neighborhoods 
that are free of trash and refuse are inviting, and a clean community instills a sense of 
community pride.  
 
The 73rd Neighborhood Cleanup event will occur on Saturday, August 6th from 9:00 
a.m. to 11:00 a.m. Volunteers will meet at Gentrytown Park (Monterey Side). We will 
be cleaning the neighborhoods between Monterey Dr. and Mission Dr. down to Rio Grande 
Drive and Gentrytown Park. Volunteers will receive instructions and the equipment 
necessary to accomplish the goal. The targeted area is within walking distance. Excluding 
inclement weather, future Neighborhood Cleanup events are scheduled for the first 
Saturday of every month and the locations will be announced in advance.  
 
CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 

The Annotated Agenda for the July 26th City Council Meeting is posted on the City’s 
Website. To view the agenda information, click on the following link:  
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’. 
 
The regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting on August 4, 2016 was 
cancelled since we did not receive any filed appeals or Lien Assessments to be approved.  
The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be held on 
September 1, 2016.  The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every 
month, in the Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
The City Clerk’s office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission 
Vacancies:   

 Police Crime Prevention Commission:  1 partial-term vacancy, exp. October 2017 
Deadline date to apply: 08/12/16 
 

 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/


 

 

 

 

 

Any interested resident is encouraged to apply.  To be considered for this volunteer 
position, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 
p.m. on the date listed above.  Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at 
the City Clerk’s Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA  94509, (925) 779-7009, 
Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  Your interest and desire to serve our 
community is appreciated. Applications and resume can be emailed to 
CityClerk@ci.antioch.ca.us, faxed to 925-779-7007, sent by mail to the City Clerk or 
dropped off at City Hall at the Clerk’s Office. Appointees are required to file a FPPC Form 
700 “Statement of Economic Interests” within 30 days of their appointment by the City 
Council. 
 
All City Elected Officials and Open Campaign Committees must submit the Fair Political 
Practices Commission (FPPC) Form 460 or Form 470 no later than August 1st to the City 
Clerk’s office covering the period January 1 to June 30, 2016. 
 
The Candidate Filing Period for two Council Members, Mayor, City Clerk and City 
Treasurer began on Monday, July 18 through 5 p.m. Friday, August 12. If an incumbent 
does not file for re-election, the Filing Period for that office will be extended to 5 p.m. 
Wednesday, August 17 for non-incumbents. Candidates must contact the City Clerk’s 
Office at (925) 779-7009 or email cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us to schedule an appointment to 
take out nomination papers and to file Candidate nomination papers. The following Antioch 
residents have taken out nomination papers (and filed where noted) for the following 
elected offices: 
 
Mayor 

 Wade Harper (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 7/19/16 

 Lori Ogorchock – Took out nomination papers on 7/20/16 

 Sean Wright – Took out nomination papers on 7/18/16 and filed nomination papers 
on 7/19/16 (QUALIFIED) 

 Gil Murillo – Took out nomination papers on 7/27/16 
 
City Council (2 seats) 

 Mary Rocha (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 7/18/16 

 Karl Dietzel – Took out nomination papers on 7/19/16 

 Fred Rouse – Took out nomination papers on 7/20/16 

 Lamar Thorpe – Took out nomination papers on 7/19/16 
 
City Clerk 

 Arne Simonsen (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 7/18/16 
 
City Treasurer 

 Donna Conley (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 7/18/16 
 

As of June 25, 2016 there were 46,677 registered voters in the City of Antioch. 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/
mailto:CityClerk@ci.antioch.ca.us
mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

The City Clerk updated the 2016 Candidate Briefing Papers for candidates who submit 
their nomination papers during the candidate filing period. The Candidate Briefing Papers 
contain information from every department in the City of Antioch as to their functions, 
responsibilities and challenges. It also includes contact information of Department Heads 
should a candidate wish to seek further information. 
 
Requests for City of Antioch public documents under the California Public Records Act 
must be sent to the City Clerk’s office. Request forms are available on the City Website 
and at the City Clerk’s Counter at City Hall. Requests can be made in person, by mail or 
email. Email requests must be sent to CityClerk@ci.antioch.ca.us. 
 
The City Clerk’s Office and the City Attorney are working together to draft new procedures 
for the handling of California Public Records Act requests by the various departments in 
the City. 
 
The City Clerk’s Office received 3 California Public Records Act. 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
  
Recruitment Updates: 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate currently accepting applications through 
9/2/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 7/1/2016, 
applications being reviewed, physical agility held on 7/22/2016.  Oral Boards 
tentatively scheduled for 8/19/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 6/3/2016, 
applications reviewed, physical agility held on 6/17/2016, Police Trainee written 
exam held on 6/20/2016, Oral boards held on 7/15/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department. 

 Police Officer Lateral oral boards scheduled as they apply, eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department.  

 Police Dispatcher Lateral accepted applications through 6/24/2016.  Oral boards 
held on 7/7/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to the Police Department. 

 Police Dispatcher accepted applications through 7/1/2016, applications being 
reviewed.  Written exam tentatively schedules for 8/1/2016. 

 Community Development Department selected a candidate for the Building 
Inspector position, hiring in process. 

 Public works Department selected a candidate for the Public Works Technician 
position, hiring in process, tentative start date 8/1/2016. 

 Public Works Inspector for the Public Works Department accepted applications 
through 7/10/2016, applications being reviewed.  Oral boards scheduled for 
8/4/2016. 

 Administrative Assistant for the Parks and Recreation Department accepted 
applications through 6/24/2016, applications being reviewed.  Oral boards 

mailto:CityClerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

scheduled for 7/21/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to the Parks & Recreation 
Department. 
 

Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

 Community Service Officers (CSO) 

 Collection Systems Worker 
 

The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
FINANCE UPDATES 
 

Good news on Mello Roos - Great news for those Antioch residents paying CFD 89-1 
Mello Roos assessments on their homes!  A bond call notice will be going out July 1st to 
call all remaining bonds on August 1, 2016.  This means the assessment paid by 
homeowners on their 2015/16 property tax bills was the final assessment to be collected.  
The Mello Roos District was created in 1989 between the City and Antioch Unified School 
District to build the Prewett Water Park and Community Center as well as eight schools. 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 83/76 
 

 Team worked with vendor to resolve mobile report writing problem in PD vehicles. 
 

 Team replaced KVM in PD Dispatch. 
 

 Team resolved report writing issue for PD CSO. 
 

 Team restored folder and files for PD Records staff. 
 

 Team setup scan settings on PD Admin copier. 
 

 Team worked on annual Equipment Replacement fund reconciliation. 
 

 Team resolved email filter database crash. 
 

 Team installed and configured video software for PD. 
 

 Team resolved issue with camera in council chambers. 
 



 

 

 

 

 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Weekly Business Spotlight - The City of Antioch, as part our Rivertown Revitalization 
Project, is featuring businesses in the Rivertown Business District on the banks of the San 
Joaquin River in downtown Antioch.  This week’s business spotlight is on Almost There 
Travel, which opened in January 2009. The staff consists of nine travel agents including 
the owner, Tammy Larsen. All agents specialize in cruising, groups, generation travel, 
destination weddings, honeymoons, business travel, youth travel, and family getaways. In 
a series of Q&A, Tammy provided us with a more in-depth look at her business and 
herself, which we have published on Facebook and Twitter. 
 
Follow us out on Twitter!    Like us out on Facebook!  
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA    Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
Business License Online - New businesses within the City of Antioch, or doing business 
within the City, can now apply for a City business license on-line.  This new feature makes 
it more convenient than ever for businesses to comply with the City’s business license 
ordinance.  The on-line application can be found at:  
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/Finance/BusLic.htm 
 
Antioch’s Future Growth: Zip code 94531 is one of the Bay Area's most promising, up-
and-coming neighborhoods in the East Bay according to this article in the . San Francisco 
Business Times: http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-
and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk 
 
The City’s 1st Marketing Video is here: As part of our economic development marketing 
strategy, the City has put out its first video marketing the City’s housing, parks, recreational 
sites, retail, programs, schools, and revitalization concept plans for downtown. The region 
as a whole is projected to grow in population and wealth. We are positioning Antioch for a 
renaissance period of economic growth and we welcome new businesses and families to 
make Antioch their home town. A key focus of this video is the Rivertown Revitalization 
Project and the City’s vision for a walkable transit-oriented downtown village that is 
anchored by high-end housing on each end, with Waldie Plaza as the central cultural hub 
just steps from Lynn House, Hard House, City Hall, Amtrak, our future ferry site and plenty 
of free parking.  ANTIOCH – Business and family friendly. Come grow with us! 
 
Vimeo:  https://vimeo.com/176676714 
YouTube:  https://youtu.be/LPE_dj5XYdg 
 
County Market hosted Thursday night’s Antioch Chamber Mixer for members to 
learn more about what this grocer has to offer.  Who they are: “We are your 
neighborhood ASIAN grocery store! At County Market you will always be greeted by a 
warm welcome and friendly smile! We take the time to get to know our customers and their 
favorite items to buy. With excellent, high quality products at low prices - COUNTY 

https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/Finance/BusLic.htm
http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk
http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk
https://vimeo.com/176676714
https://youtu.be/LPE_dj5XYdg


 

 

 

 

 

MARKET is the best grocery store in the Antioch area. Take advantage of special 
discounts, our everyday low prices and a large selection of Live Seafood, Fresh Fish, 
Chinese, Japanese, Pilipino, Korean, Thai, Vietnamese Groceries, Delicious Produces, 
and Food Court. Come on down to the store, meet our friendly staff and see our fantastic 
selection for yourself.”  Location: 2711 Hillcrest Ave 
Phone: 925-778-1638  Website: http://www.countymarkets.net/ 
FB Page: https://www.facebook.com/County-Market-269070046800019/ 
 
ARTS & CULTURE UPDATES 
 

Summer Concert Series - Downtown Free Saturday Summer Concerts Series: 
Summer is not the same without the City of Antioch’s summer concert series. Come and 
explore downtown and enjoy our family friendly music at Waldie Plaza, the center and 
heart of downtown river town. 
Time: 6-8 PM   
Location: Waldie Plaza (across from City Hall)   
Every Saturday, 6-8 PM, July 9th- August 27th 
 
July 30th: Otilia & the Back Alley Boys 
Rock, Blues and Soul  
August 6th: Toree McGee & Rodeo House  
Today's Country 
August 13th: Project 4   
 Punk, Soul, Latin & R&B  
August 20th: Touch of Class 
R&B / Funk, Oldies and Standards  
August 27th: Vocal-Ease & The Boogie Men 
Best Music of the 1940, '50's & '60s   
 
Web Page link: http://www.art4antioch.org/Lineup_Summer_Concerts_2016.asp 
For more information email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call (925) 779-7018 (Monday-
Thursday). 
 
El Campanil Theatre  
Contact Information 
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch  
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com  
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10am- 2 pm 
 
Upcoming Attractions 
   
Mariachi Tapatio de San Jose with 
Grupo Folklorico Los Laureles 
Sunday August 14, 2016 at 3:00 pm 
Reserved Seating 

http://www.countymarkets.net/
https://www.facebook.com/County-Market-269070046800019/
http://www.otiliadonaire.com/
http://www.otiliadonaire.com/
http://rodeohouse.com/
http://www.proj4band.com/
http://www.proj4band.com/
http://www.tocband.net/
http://www.tocband.net/
http://vocal-ease.com/
http://vocal-ease.com/
http://www.art4antioch.org/Lineup_Summer_Concerts_2016.asp
mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org
http://www.elcampaniltheatre.com/


 

 

 

 

 

Established in 1982 by Salvador Gonzalez, Mariachi Tapatio was created to share the 
tradition of authentic Mexican music with the entire Bay Area. With their musical 
excellence and reliability, Mariachi Tapatio has been captivating the hearts of audiences 
for over 34 years. With powerful voices and a superior sound, they have established 
themselves as the premier mariachi of Northern California. 
 
Laureles Company was established in 2008 by Maestra Ashley Lopez-Gonzalez. The 
professional company consists of over 25 dancers who have been trained by the top 
folklorico instructors of Mexico. Laureles Company has produced formal recitals for 8 
consecutive years, selling out each venue every year. Laureles Company has traveled all 
over California presenting their work. 
  
International Film Showcase Presents 
Captain Abu Raed (Jordan) 
Sunday August 28, 2016   2:00 pm 
General Seating 
  
Abu Raed is an old airport janitor who has always yearned of seeing the world but has 
never been able to afford to travel. One day a group of children in his poor neighborhood 
assume he is a pilot and beg him to share stories of the world outside of Amman, Jordan. 
Through imaginary tales a friendship forms and he finds the grim realities of the children's 
home life. He takes it upon himself to make a difference. 
 Country: Jordan 
Language: Arabic | Italian | French 
English Subtitles 
  
No Charge to see this film.  PAY WHAT YOU DECIDE 
  
El Campanil Theatre wants to encourage new patrons to discover our wonderful foreign 
film series.  Many of you have never seen a foreign film, and we would like to make the 
experience easier for you to try it out. That said, the admission policy for this show will be:  
Tickets will be available to book in advance as usual, but there is no obligation for you to 
pay. After viewing the film you can then decide on a price which you think is suitable based 
on your experience. 
  
Rivertown Wine Walk  
When: Saturday August 6th  12:30-4:30PM with 5pm prize Draws! 
Where: Downtown 
What a perfect afternoon, for shopping, wine tasting and raffle prizes.  Local merchants will 
be open with sales, raffles, food, crafters and fun! Wine Walk starts and ends at Elite Event 
Center, 304 G Street!  
Limited Tickets are $8 and can be purchased at  
G St. Mercantile, Oddly Uniq ue Antiques & Urban Jumble or  
Discount Tickets can be purchased online for only $6! at Eventbrite!  
http://www.eventbrite.com/e/rivertown-wine-walk-tickets 

http://www.eventbrite.com/e/rivertown-wine-walk-tickets


 

 

 

 

 

These excellent local wineries will be poured for the Wine Walk: Hannah Nicole Winery, 
George Antoniotti, Oak Ridge Winery, Bloomfield Vineyards, Tamayo Family Vineyards, 
Viano Vineyards, Wedl Wine Cellar, Cline Cellars, Lucky Star Wines, Rutherford Ranch, 
Wheelhouse Wine Cellars.   
 
Pouring  Merchants: 

 Almost There Travel * 

 Twin Rivers Insurance * 

 505 Business Center* 

 Rapunzel Wigs 

 3 Bling Queens 

 Designer-In-Motion 

 Zendy’s Boutique 

 Urban Jumble* 

 Oddly Unique Antiques & Too* 

 Hair by Vicky Galloway* 

 Prime Vintage Reality* 

 East County Veterans Thrift Store* 

 Bo’s Café-Coffee-Tee’s* 

 G St. Mercantile* 
Participating Merchants: 

 Pantell’s Music Box 

 Elite Dance 

 State Farm – Jim Lanter 

 Elise Beauty Supply 

 Queen B’s Quilt Shop 

 Reign Image Artistry 
 
RECREATION UPDATES 

 On Thursday, The Antioch Community Center and Prewett Library presented 
Hawks, Honkers & Hoots, a wildlife organization whose mission is to educate 
communities about local wildlife and conservation through interesting 
presentations with raptors (birds of prey) and water birds.  Families had an 
opportunity to meet these awesome bird ambassadors up close and feel the 
amazing wings, feathers and talons at the discovery tables.   

 Last week, 41 campers enrolled in Coyote Hills Summer Day Camp for “Super 
Hero” week. They did agility training obstacle courses, crazy spider web battles, 
kryptonite treasure hunts and Hero water challenges while saving the Community 
Center from villains and more.  

 Last week, staff met with a representative from Skyhawks Sports to plan 
programming for First Five’s regional group fall classes at Contra Loma Estate Park. 
Young children will be participating in a variety of multi-sport activities and gaining 
skills, passion and the confidence needed to live an active and healthy lifestyle!    



 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, 45 school-age youth participated in “Adventures in Fun and Fitness” the 
mobile recreation program at City Park and Contra Loma Estates Park.  Sponsored 
by Kaiser Permanente, the program promotes healthy eating and exercise through 
fun recreational activities during the summer months.  This program engages the 
families living north of Highway 4 and promotes activities in their neighborhood 
parks. 

 The Summer Adult Softball League has concluded – 51 teams equaling 765 players 
played in the regular season that began on April 8th. A total of 36 teams made it to 
the playoffs and six teams were crowned 2016 Summer Champions for their 
respected divisions as they went undefeated in the playoffs.  

 Last week, registration got underway for teams wanting to participate in the 2016 
Fall League that begins on August 4th. 

 On Tuesday, 26 young teens dropped in for some open-gym time. This weekly open 
gym is for middle-school aged teens and is sponsored by the Leo Fontana Family 
Foundation. 

 The Fiscal Year 2016-2017 CDBG Scholarship program has started.  $15,000.00 
was awarded for qualifying youth to participate in recreation programs and healthy 
activities.  The Recreation Department has awarded 47 children $100.00 each; 
applications are still available for qualifying families.  

 The Antioch Council of Teens (ACT) continues to meet and work on fundraising 
ideas for their summer project. They are still accepting donations from the public 
and plan to distribute their donation bags on August 7th   to organizations that work 
with homeless teens and adults.  

 A new teen kayaking program is in the planning phases with a tentative day trip 
planned for the last weekend in September.  

 Last week, staff continued planning the Family Sports Day program in collaboration 
with the Antioch Sports Legends – mark your calendar for August 13th and bring 
your family to the museum and learn about sports and sports history in Antioch. 

 Water Park group ticket packages continue to be successful with 21 birthday party 
and group tickets booked this week. 

 On Tuesday, 20 toddlers and their parents joined the Antioch Water Park staff at the 
Tad Pool for Toddler Tuesday, which continues to be a hit with families who want to 
introduce water play to their very young children. 

 On Thursday, session four week-day swimming lessons wrapped up the eight days 
of class instruction. A new two week session begins on August 1st for pre-schoolers, 
school-age kids, and parent/child water introduction.  Swimming is an important life 
skill – sign up today! 

 On Monday, Water Park Maintenance Staff repaired an underwater light for the Lap 
Pool 

 On Tuesday, Water Park Maintenance Staff completed modifications to the flow 
meter configuration for the Boulder Cove and Sport Pools. These modifications 
were necessary to integrate the flow meters with the new PLC’s previously installed.  



 

 

 

 

 

 On Wednesday, Water Park Maintenance Staff completed various preventive 
maintenance tasks on the pool systems. Regular preventative maintenance keeps 
our attractions ready for the public’s enjoyment! 

 Throughout the week, Recreation Maintenance Staff worked with Republic Services 
to address various service issues at Recreation Facilities. 

 It will be another hot weekend in Antioch and the Antioch Water Park is ready to 
serve you; there is plenty of space for your family, friends, group, or organization. 
Group parties and private park buyouts continue to be very popular; some booked 
well into September. Make the most of your summer and BE COOL BY THE POOL!!  

 

Senior Center Services 

 Last week, 442 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café; an 
increase of more than 70 meals over the previous week. The daily lunch and 
socialization help prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive heart 
failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. 
Cafe. The nutrition program is a partnership with Contra Costa County and the City 
of Antioch. 

 Last week, staff continued planning the Senior Resource Fair and began processing 
applications from vendors and resource organizations.  Mark your calendars for 
September 30, 2016!  The Resource Fair will include information from businesses, 
health organizations, non-profits, and medical practitioners within Antioch and 
throughout Contra Costa County. 

  On Thursday, Interested seniors attended Edward Jones “Fraud Prevention” 
presentation. Incidents of fraud are on the rise and scammers' tactics are becoming 
more complex. The program focuses on education about fraud and the steps you 
can take to outsmart the scammers. 

 Last week, the Senior Center hosted regular weekly classes and programs ranging 
from live music for dancing to potluck dinners, and exercise and self-defense.  
Health insurance counseling and care manager rotary services were also available.   

 To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications 
from 904 Seniors. 

 Mark your calendars for August 26th and purchase your tickets now!  The Antioch 
Senior Citizen’s Club is hosting a “Hot Summer Night” classic car show and live 
entertainment at the Senior Center.  A summer evening of fun will support the 
programs organized by the Club for Antioch seniors.   

 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning:  

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 99 

 Work on the Downtown Specific Plan continues and a comprehensive update will be 
provided to the City Council on August 23, 2016.  

 Administrative Use Permits were issued for the following: 



 

 

 

 

 

o A BBQ for the Antioch Historical Society 
o Temporary Sign for a new oil change business at 1701 Auto Center Drive 

 
Building Permit Activity: 

 Permits issued 59 

 Inspections requested 188 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 203 
 

Code Enforcement: 

 Cases Followed Up On 223 

 New Cases Opened 54 

 Posted Sub-Standard 2 

 Citations Issued 23 

 Warrants Obtained and Served 0 

 Cases Closed 83 

 Blight & Rubbish Removal (in yards) 75 

 Graffiti Removal 0 

 Shopping Carts Removed 33 

 Demand to Title for Cost Recovery 4 

 Demands to property owners 12 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 1  

 Prepare & Record Release of Lien 1 

 Phone messages reporting violations 34 

 Web Reports 32 
 

 Spanos St – Two units posted sub-standard 
 

 Code Enforcement is working on compiling the CDBG report for the 2015-2016 fiscal 
year.  

 
Environmental Resources:  

 ECO your Pokémon Go!  While you and your family are out enjoying the summer 
and our open spaces on your quest to capture Pokémon.  This week’s Eco-Poke tip 
is to carpool.  Games are always more fun with friends and so are gym battles.  If 
you must drive, coordinate with friends to reduce emissions. 

 

 The first Oil Filter Exchange as part of our regional Used Motor Competitive Grant 
will be held at the Brentwood Auto Zone on July 30th. For more information visit 
www.ownyourstreets.org or on Facebook at www.facebook.com/ownyourstreets  

 

 Spare the Air:  Monday through Thursday were already announced as Spare 
the Air Days.  It is possible that Friday will be one too.  While we should make a 
point to reduce our emissions every day, on Spare the Air Days it is even more vital.  

http://www.ownyourstreets.org/
http://www.facebook.com/ownyourstreets


 

 

 

 

 

Please make an effort to reduce your vehicle use and avoid using gas powered yard 
equipment and charcoal BBQs.  To receive notifications by text, phone or email of 
future Spare the Air Days visit, http://sparetheair.org/  

 

 Free Composting Workshop, Sat Aug 13th, 9-11am, 779-6137 to sign up. 
 

 This summer marks the 5th summer that residents can take advantage of FREE 
Energy Audits & Mini-Retrofits through CA Youth Energy Services.  It doesn’t matter 
if you live in a house, apartment, own or rent!  Get new hardware, save money & 
help the environment -ALL FOR FREE! Call 510-665-1501x5 to sign up. 

 
CDBG: 

 Preparation of the Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER) for FY 2015-16 will 
commence soon and is due to HUD no later than September 30th. 
 

 Council will be conducting a Study Session on August 23rd to review and consider 
any changes in the City’s needs, and funding priorities for the next three-year grant 
cycle.  The Public Hearing to finalize the priorities will be held September 27th, and 
the 2017-20 Grant Cycle Kickoff will be held October 6th from 2-4 p.m. at the 
Concord Senior Center.  New applications WILL be accepted at this time. 
 

 The draft Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice, covering 2017-20, will 
also be considered at the August 23rd Study Session, and recommended for 
adoption later that evening or on September 27th, depending on feedback. 

 
Homeless: 
Homeless Outreach – Contra Costa will once again have homeless outreach services in 
the County.  Daytime outreach will start in September and consist of two two-person 
teams, one dedicated to East County and the other to serve Central and West County.  
Evening outreach will likely begin by early December with one team, and may be 
enhanced to two teams.  All teams will report to a single Coordinator to ensure seamless 
collaboration and transition between day and night.  All teams will receive the same 
training, utilize the same protocols, and be based on the same model of service delivery.  
This new outreach model was the winning design in the State ESG competition, held 
recently.  Day teams and the Coordinator will be County-run, and the night services are 
presently being sought in the Coordinated Entry RFP which is due in early August.  If no 
other viable candidates are found for evening outreach, the County will likely contract for 
that function as well.  
 
Project Homeless Connect will be held at the County Fairgrounds in Antioch on 
Thursday, October 13th, from 9 am to 3 pm.  Homeless Connect is a one-day, one-stop 
event that provides on-site healthcare, social services and housing resources to persons 
experiencing homelessness.  Community members who would like to learn more about 
volunteering can register here: http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2 

http://sparetheair.org/
http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2


 

 

 

 

 

Drought Updates: 
A big THANK YOU and GREAT JOB CONSERVING to all Antioch Water customers.  
Since the beginning of this current drought (June 2015-June 2016) you have achieved a 
30% conservation rate.  Keep it up!  While this winter brought us enough rainfall and snow 
pack to make it through the dry season, conservation is still vital and many prohibited uses 
are still being enforced.  Visit www.antiochwater.com for the list of prohibited water uses. 
 
Last Week’s Irrigation Repairs and Service: 

 Parks Citywide:  Water is now running at 80% of 2013 summer water use, with the 
exception of the Recycled Water Parks which are at 100% with no water restrictions. 
Those Parks are: City, Chichibu, Fairview and Mountaire. 

 Chichibu Park:  12 sprinklers were adjusted and raised, for more optimum coverage of 
turf areas. 

 Community Park:  8 broken sprinklers were replaced. 

 Country Manor Park:  5 sprinklers were replaced and a new cement walkway was 
installed by the baseball field. 

 Hillcrest Park:  A new 48 station DX-2 controller was installed and linked to the central 
system. 

 Meadow Creek Park:  The inoperative irrigation controller was repaired.  A stuck valve 
was shut down and repaired.  A broken sprinkler was replaced. 

 Deer Valley Rd. – 4 sprinklers repaired and 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Reagan Ct. – 6 sprinklers repaired. 

 Harding Ct. – 2 sprinklers repaired. 

 Galloway Ct. – 1 sprinkler repaired and 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Prewett Ranch Dr. – 3 sprinklers repaired. 

 Fredrickson Ln. – 23 sprinklers repaired. 

 Police Department – 2 sprinklers repaired and 5 molded caps replaced. 

 Contra Loma Blvd. – 5 sprinklers repaired, 3 nozzles replaced, 1 cracked union 
replaced and 1 valve replaced. 

 Buchanan Rd. – 1 sprinkler repaired. 

 Golf Course Rd. – 1 nozzle replaced and 1 quick coupler repaired. 

 Sagebrush Dr. - 4 sprinklers repaired. 

 Gentrytown Dr. – 2 sprinklers repaired. 

 Indian Hills Dr. – 1 mainline repaired, 1 sprinkler repaired, 2 nozzles replaced and 7 
molded caps replaced. 
 

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 

Administration 

 2016 Pavement Management Program is continuing throughout the City.  In 
addition to various residential streets, the $2.6 million asphalt pavement roadway 
rehabilitation project will include major arterial streets, such as Lone Tree Way, 
James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, Golf Course Road, 
Hillcrest Avenue, and is slated for completion in September 2016. 

http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 Contra Costa County Public Works Department will perform road work on Marsh 
Creek Road from the Brentwood city limits at the Marsh Creek Reservoir to the 
Clayton city limits at Pine Lane, starting July 25, 2016 to August 12, 2016.  The 
work will occur Monday through Friday between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 6:00 
p.m. to resurface the road. 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 City-owned cell sites, various locations:  Staff is performing site visits and review of 
land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-simulations and 
related technical reports and materials in response to various applications for 
equipment upgrades and site modifications. 

 The Habit Burger, 2424 Mahogany Way, a new restaurant development:  The 
project was approved at the July 20th Planning Commission meeting.  Staff is 
reviewing construction drawings for building permit issuance. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  The project 
was recommended to the City Council for approval at the July 20th Planning 
Commission meeting. 

 Olive Groves Subdivision, 263 single-family detached senior housing units with 
assisted living facility, commercial uses and open space.  Residential portion gated 
with private streets.  Staff is preliminarily reviewing the PDP-16-01 application. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  The subdivision plan and map 
checks have been completed and staff is working with the developer to form a 
district to fund offsite improvements.  Staff is reviewing proposed Slatten Ranch 
Road infrastructure improvements. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
The project has been accepted by the State.  The City is working with Caltrans to 
complete the punch list.   

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  Staff prepared a punch list for Caltrans’ contractor to 
complete.  There will be lane closures in the northbound and southbound directions 
of A Street / Lone Tree Way between Rossi Avenue and E. Tregallas Road from 
6:00 am to 3:00 pm.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution 
while travelling through these areas. 

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project:  Staff 
prepared a punch list for Caltrans’ contractor to complete.  There will be lane 
closures in both directions on Hillcrest Avenue between Larkspur Drive and Sunset 
Drive from 9:00 am to 3:00 pm.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise 
caution while travelling through this area.  On July 20th, the Contra Costa 
Transportation Authority held a ribbon-cutting ceremony to commemorate 
completion of the Highway 4 Widening project, which added two travel lanes in each 
direction and includes construction of a BART station at Hillcrest Avenue and 
extension of BART to Antioch. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School:  
Staff is working with developer on park extension. First phase of construction 
documents submitted. Reviewing plans for 3rd plan check. 

 Working on creating Community Facilities Districts for FUA 1.  

 Tabora Gardens, a senior apartment complex on James Donlon and Tabora Drive:  
Returned 3rd plan check comments for revision.  

 Child Care Education Building in Williamson Ranch Plaza:  Returned 3rd plan check 
comments. 
 

Capital Improvements Division 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  A-S 
Pipelines, Inc. is completing the connections of the new water facilities to the 
existing system on Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive.  Surface restoration 
and pavement striping will be performed next week. 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement:  JMB Construction has installed new 
valves on the existing pipeline adjacent the pump station location.  Piping for the 
temporary pump station will be constructed next week.  

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  Staff is reviewing a draft 
technical memorandum prepared by CDM Smith pertaining to the use of aqua 
ammonia or ammonium sulfate at the Water Treatment Plant.  

 Marina Boat Launch Facility Restroom:  Staff has submitted proposed design, 
construction and maintenance schedules to the California Department of Parks and 
Recreation, Division of Boating and Waterways for their review.  

 Brackish Water Desalinization Plant:  Carollo Engineers is preparing studies related 
to various river water quality scenarios and the City water intake facility.  A meeting 
has been scheduled with the State Water Resources Control Board for mid-August 
to discuss the City’s application for a State Revolving Fund loan.  

 Downtown Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation:  Staff has completed preliminary design 
work.  

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  Staff is reviewing a revised 
proposal for consulting services from BKF Engineering to provide engineering 
services and to prepare preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning 
and the design of infrastructure improvements needed to serve the newly annexed 
Area 1 and 2B.  City Council is to consider award of the consultant service contract 
with BKF Engineering at the August 9, 2016 meeting. 

 2016 Pavement Management Program:  MCK Services, Inc. continues to work on 
pavement rehabilitation activities throughout the City.  This project includes 
improvements to major arterial streets such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon 
Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, Golf Course Road, Hillcrest Ave. and 
various residential streets north of Highway 4. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts, the transportation improvement list, the network to 



 

 

 

 

 

be used in the traffic model, and proposed fee.  The final draft Fee Study will be 
presented to the City Council for public review and comments. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  Sierra Valley Construction is continuing work 
on the playground and the spray ground facilities.  Both projects are scheduled to 
be completed in September 2016. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir.  Solar Bees circulate the water 
in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the 
circulation.  

 Collection crews flushed out the under drain piping on drying beds #1 & #2. 

 Installed new transducer on Filter 13 A. 

 Wireless communication for Cambridge pump station was programmed into 
SCADA.   

 Cleaned and replaced all chemical feed tubing to the Acti-Flow pumps. 
 
Water Distribution 

 Water Distribution staff had 217 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water Distribution staff had a total of 94 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Water Distribution meter reading is now complete for the month of July. 

 Water Distribution staff issued no drought notices this week. 

 The State Water Board has extended water conservation prohibitions through 
January 2017.  Water staff has submitted the required localized “stress test” 
information to the State Water Board.  Results should be available shortly and will 
indicate the City’s new conservation goal. 

 Water Distribution staff continues to monitor water meters, conservation and usage 
at all City buildings and parks. 

 Water Distribution staff continues to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Water Distribution staff responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance 
issues city wide. 

 Water Distribution staff repaired a repaired 24” cast iron main on D St. 

 Water Distribution staff replaced a water service on Shannondale Dr. 

 Water Distribution staff repaired a 2” water device on James Donlon. 

 Water Distribution staff replaced a water service on 9th Street.   

 Water Distribution staff continues State mandated annual backflow testing. 

 Water Distribution staff performed city wide preventative maintenance on fire 
hydrants and water quality flushing.  

 Water Distribution staff hauled off green waste for recycling as well as cleaned up 
debris at the city’s Fulton yard. 

 Central Stores staff cleared debris, graffiti and household items from Fulton 
Shipyard Rd. boat ramp area. 

 Central Stores staff cleared debris and graffiti from Amtrak platform. 

 Central Stores is updating PO list for 2016/17 for Public Works issued PO’s. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Central Stores staff removed and replaced the faulty lock at the men’s public 
restroom at the Marina. 

 Central Stores staff repaired two door locks at the Marina tenant offices.  
 

Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Citywide Fire Abatement:  The City Fire Abatement Program continued this week 
with Hillcrest Zone 4 and Citywide Zones 6 and 8.  All Zones were completed.  Fire 
Abatement is 95% complete. 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Follow-up inspections were performed at 
Chichibu and Meadow Creek Parks. 

 Chichibu Park:  Volunteers, spear-headed by Dr. Sean Wright, spruced up the 
Japanese Garden with new cobblestone, paint and clean-up on the Gazebo, and a 
refurbishment to the Pagoda and Plaques. 

 Community Park:  Replaced eight broken sprinklers. 

 Country Manor Park:  Replaced five sprinklers and installed a new cement walkway 
by the baseball field. 

 Hillcrest Park:  Installed a new 48 station controller and linked it to the central 
system. 

 Meadow Creek Park:  Repaired the inoperative irrigation controller.  Shut down and 
repaired a stuck valve and replaced a broken sprinkler. 

 Williamson Ranch:  Reattached the playground wrought iron fence to the retaining 
wall and anchored it in for safety. 

 Irrigation:  Repaired 79 irrigation leaks on City property. 

 Spot Spray:  Deer Valley medians, Police Department, Delta Fair Blvd., Auto Center 
Dr., and James Donlon medians. 

 Trim Crews:  Hillcrest Ave., Eagleridge Dr., Deer Valley rights of way, Public Works 
Maintenance Service Center, James Donlon Blvd., and 4th St. 

 Courts Trimmed:  Completed the annual courts trimming and cleanup. 

 Weed:  Somersville Rd., Lone Tree Way medians, and James Donlon Blvd. rights of 
way. 

 New Controller:  Installed a new 48 station controller at Harbour Park. 

 Tree Removals:  Dallas Ranch Rd., Black Diamond Dr., and 4th St. 
 

Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas. 

 Signs:  Replaced 12 existing signs due to poor reflectivity. 

 Potholes:  Filled eight potholes. 

 Striping:  Painted 353 feet of 12 inch white crosswalks and 22 stencils.  Installed a 
trail crosswalk at Indian Hills Dr. at Pawnee Dr. and Prewett Ranch Rd. at 
Candlewood Way.  Painted red curb for 79 courts. 

 Pavement Markers:  Replaced 1,500 raised pavement markers. 



 

 

 

 

 

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to seven calls for service from 
the public.  Responding crews televised 70 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 25,375 linear feet 
of sewer main lines.   

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified ‘hot spots’ and integrate a proactive preventative 
cleaning schedule for the ‘hot spots’. 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Repaired two laterals that were 
severely damaged requiring immediate repairs and televised two laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 81 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are updating the program and processes 
for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  Crews televised 2,268 feet of sewer main lines 
this past week.  The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to 
identify the condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.  

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 32 
yards of trash and green waste from the Lindsay Detention Basin Drainage Creek.  
Weed abated 2.68 acres of low water line access to channels.  These activities 
ensure the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities 
discharging storm water into waterways. Proactive preventative maintenance is 
restricted to the months of April through October. 
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  13 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  66 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 The Marina responded to two berthing inquiries and provided one facility tour. 

 The new automated fuel dock is in operation offering extended hours of self-serve 
fueling from 6 am-10 pm daily giving greater flexibility and ease in fueling. 

 Billing:  August billing is complete. 

 Maintenance:  Continued irrigation repairs along the Marina trail walkway, replaced 
three sprinkler heads and removed a broken bench for repair.  Installed fuel hose 
protectors along fuel lines.  Repaired side railing between C and D docks, repaired 
a leaky faucet at berth D-99, and cleaned all power pedestals on C dock.  The 
pump-out was serviced and vanes replaced.  Trimmed shrubs in front of 



 

 

 

 

 

Humphreys, the marina office and restrooms, and removed large amounts of trash 
from the marina grounds. Crews also repaired launch ramp side boards on float #3.  

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
automated self fueling station on Craigslist. 
 

Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division 

 City Hall:  Installed a faucet in the first floor men’s bathroom. 

 Lynn House Gallery:  Installed a new LED security light outside the garage door. 

 Police Department:  Replaced multiple lights and ballasts in the women’s and men’s 
locker rooms. 

 Public Works:  Installed a tire changing machine and relocated a wheel balancer in 
the fleet shop. 

 Williamson Ranch Park:  Repaired the handrail near the playground area. 
 
GIS Division 

 Collections Clean Out Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 PD Emergency Services Maps:  Complete. 

 34 x 44 Water Distribution Zone Valve Update:  Complete. 

 2016 City Basemap:  Complete. 

 Storm Basin Entry Emergency Response Map:  70% complete. 

 Continued Collection System Data Updates:  95% complete. 

 Began Collection System Grid Map Updates:  40% complete. 

 Began Streets Centerline Update:  5% complete. 

 Began Streets bi-directional centerline update:  5% complete. 

 Began City Building imprint update:  20% complete. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 

 On 7/21/16 at 12:31 pm 42 year old Morris Jack came to the APD lobby to attempt 
to do his yearly PC 290 sex registration.  It was determined that not only was he 11 
days late doing his yearly registration but he had moved from Stockton to Pittsburg 
in June and failed to register the move with Stockton PD and Pittsburg PD.  Jack 
was arrested and sent to county jail.  

 On 7/21/16 at 8:03 pm an officer made a vehicle enforcement stop on 18th Street. 
28 year old Jessie Zupancic was contacted inside the vehicle.  It was discovered 
Zupancic had an outstanding Ramey warrant for his arrest.  He was taken into 
custody without incident and later transported to county jail. 

 On 7/21/16 at 10:03 pm citizens from CVS on Buchanan Rd called to report shots 
heard in the area.  Officers checked 3421 Hudson Ct where they located a total of 8 
.45 caliber expended shell casings in the south portion of the parking lot near the 
trail.  During a neighborhood canvass, officers located several bullet holes into an 
apartment.  The apartment was a considerable distance from where the casings 



 

 

 

 

 

were located and did not appear to be the intended target.  The resident was 
contacted inside of the apartment and he advised he was home at the time of the 
shooting.  No bullets were located and it did not appear the rounds actually 
penetrated the exterior walls.  Officers were unable to locate any witnesses or other 
victims.  It appeared the shooting took place directly underneath a camera on the 
exterior portion of the building.  Officers attempted to contact security and the 
apartment manager to view the video; however, dispatch was unable to contact 
either.  No further leads or suspect information.   

 On 7/21/16 at 10:22 pm a delivery driver for Pizza Guy's had just completed a 
delivery on West 5th Street and was walking back to his car when he was confronted 
by two adult males. One of the males brandished a pistol and demanded the 
driver’s property. He complied and the other male went through his pockets taking 
his phone, cash, and car keys. An area check was made for the responsibles with 
negative results. The victim’s car keys were located a block away on the ground. 

 On 7/22/16 at 4:53 am officers responded to a hold up alarm at the Valero Gas 
Station on Somersville Road. On arrival it was learned an adult male entered the 
store holding a Mac-10 style gun. He demanded cash and fled on foot towards CVS 
after getting a small amount. No one was injured and an area check was made with 
negative results.   

 On 7/22/16 at 10:25 am officers were dispatched to Garden Court for a report of an 
unwanted guest.  46 year old Brian Scott was the unwanted guest and a name 
check revealed an outstanding warrant for his arrest.  He was taken into custody 
without incident and transported to county jail. 

 On 7/22/16 at 12:42 pm officers were dispatched to the 10th Street Dollar General 
on a loitering complaint.  49 year old Christopher Cordero was contacted and a 
name check revealed he had a warrant for his arrest.  He was arrested without 
incident and transported to county jail. 

 On 7/22/16 at 2:25 pm a 60 year old female was seated in her vehicle with the door 
open while her husband was in a Credit Union located on Lone Tree Way.  An adult 
male approached her and forced her purse from her grip and fled into a white 
Infinity SUV occupied by 2 more adult males.  She was able to obtain the license 
plate which returned to a stolen Infinity SUV.  The vehicle fled in an unknown 
direction on Vista Grande Dr.  This is at least the third incident with the same modus 
operandi in the past week.  It appears the responsibles are targeting elderly females 
in parking lots.  An area check was met with negative results.  A county wide BOLO 
was sent for the stolen vehicle. 

 On 7/22/16 at 9:30 pm officers responded to the railroad tracks to the rear of 2200 
Sycamore Dr on a report of a transient male setting several fires along the railroad 
tracks.  Upon arrival, several fires were located along the tracks.  Witnesses in the 
area provided a description, which matched a 53 year old known transient who is 
known to frequent the area and per the witnesses, was seen walking away from the 
fire.  An area check for him met with negative results.  ConFire Arson Investigator 
was notified and responded to the scene.    
 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 7/22/16 at 10:15 pm officers were dispatched to Knollcrest Dr on a report of 
glass breaking and subjects going in and out of the residence.  Upon arrival, Officer 
Harger and his K-9 observed a 17 year old juvenile and another male exit the side 
residence carrying items.  When the subjects saw Officer Harger they immediately 
fled to the rear of the house and began to jump the rear fence.  K-9 Donna was 
deployed and was able to detain the 17 year old in the neighboring rear yard.  
Officer Harger attempted to detain the second male; however, the male was able to 
break free from Harger's grasp. Officers located a shattered rear sliding glass door 
and shattered downstairs window.   A search of the victims residence showed the 
home to be completely ransacked.  Officer White and his K-9 attempted to track the 
second responsible.  During the track some of the victim’s property was located 
several blocks away.  The second suspect was not located.  Officers were unable to 
locate the victims who appeared to be out of town camping.  We had the board up 
company respond to the scene to secure the residence.  The 17 year old was 
treated at an area hospital and later sent to Juvenile Hall.    

 On 7/23/16 at 12:06 am officer observed a vehicle travelling at a high rate of speed 
eastbound on W. Tregallas Rd.  The officer called in the license plate which 
returned as a lost/stolen plate.  The driver pulled into the 19th Hole parking lot where 
the officer conducted a traffic stop.  Upon contacting the driver a loaded 9mm semi 
auto handgun was in the driver's door pocket.  All three juvenile occupants were 
arrested without incident.  During a search of the vehicle another loaded 9mm semi 
auto was found underneath the passenger seat.  A computer check on the guns 
revealed one of them as reported stolen out of San Francisco.  All three juveniles 
admitted knowledge of the guns.  All three were booked into Juvenile Hall. 

 On 7/23/16 at 9:26 pm 54 year old Khitsamone Kenyatta was contacted during a 
disturbance call on Sycamore Drive.  Kenyatta had a warrant for her arrest and was 
arrested without incident and transported to county jail. 

 On 7/24/15 at 3:25 pm officers were dispatched to the Desrys Blvd. for transients 
trespassing in a vacant residence.  37 year old Horatio Toure was contacted in the 
residence and found to have a warrant from San Francisco County.  Toure was 
arrested and booked at county jail.    

 On 7/24/16 at 6:16 pm an officer conducted a pedestrian stop on 33 year old 
Tiphanie Hill on G Street.  The officer noticed a portion of a plastic baggy protruding 
from Hill's bra and asked her to remove the baggy, which was found to contain 
methamphetamine.  Hill was released from the scene with a citation.   

 On 7/24/16 at 7:25 pm officers were dispatched to Sears on a delayed report. We 
learned three male suspects entered Sears on several other occasions and took 
stacks of Levi Jeans from the store. There has been confrontations between Loss 
Prevention Officers and the suspects where they have made threats to shoot the 
Loss Prevention Officers if they intervened. The same style theft occurred yesterday 
(7-23-16) and the incident was caught on video. The Loss Prevention Officers tried 
to stop the theft when they saw the suspects enter the store, but additional suspects 
stepped in the way. The employees followed the suspects out of the store where the 
suspects made additional threats to shoot them if they called the police. Store 



 

 

 

 

 

employees estimate over $10,000 in jeans have been stolen to date. Officer 
McDonald watched the video and recognized the main suspect. Officers attempted 
contact with him but he was not home. The investigation is on-going. 

 On 7/24/16 at 9:35 pm 32 year old Shay Butler was involved in a traffic collision on 
Hillcrest Avenue and found to be DUI.  Butler was arrested without incident and sent 
to county jail. 

 On 7/25/16 at 1:04 a.m., 38 year old Damien Adams broke a window at a business 
on East 18th Street, filled up his shopping cart with tools and money and fled.  
Officers located Adams and he was arrested without incident.  Adams was sent to 
county jail. 

 On 7/25/16 at 6:10 pm an officer observed 25 year old Charles Johnson in the 
passenger seat of a vehicle and knew that he had warrants for his arrest as well as 
probable cause for a recent armed robbery.  The vehicle was stopped and Johnson 
was detained without incident.  29 year old Deshun Levingston was a rear 
passenger in the vehicle and also had probable cause for his arrest for a robbery 
from Sears where several thousand dollars in jeans were stolen.  Levingston was 
also arrested without incident.  No weapons were located in the vehicle.  Both 
subjects were booked at county jail. 

 On 7/26/16 at 2:16 pm a male called APD to report he located his company security 
guard patrol car in front of 128 E. 7th Street. The male saw a subject inside the car 
and the occupant was possibly engaged in hand to hand drug dealing. We arrived a 
short time later and located the fully marked Black Charger with 24 year old Roger 
Joseph in the driver's seat. He was arrested without incident and booked in county 
jail. The car had the VIN numbers removed. 

 On 7/27/16 at 12:05 am 20 year old Alexis Oberg was contacted during a traffic stop 
enforcement stop on Cavallo Road.  Oberg was found to have two warrants for 
DUI.  She was arrested and booked at county jail.   

 On 7/27/16 at 1:00 am, 26 year old Durrell Anderson was contacted during a 
dispute.  He was found to be in possession of prescription medication (Alprazolam) 
and a .45 cal magazine.  A search of Anderson's residence on 19th Street revealed 
9 grams of heroin and a .45 cal firearm.  Anderson was arrested without incident 
and he was sent to county jail. 

 On 7/27/16 at 5:42 pm a 30 year old female arrived home and pulled into her 
driveway on Spire Street.  As she opened her door and stepped out of her vehicle, 
two males grabbed her and shoved her down in an attempt to take her purse.  She 
struggled with the males and eventually lost the grip on her purse.  The males fled 
the scene on foot.  The take was her purse, wallet, keys and cash.  Later in the 
evening we arrested two males associated with similar crimes from Wal-Mart.  The 
victim suffered minor abrasions from the fall. 

 On 7/27/16 at 10:06 pm Wal-Mart employees contacted APD regarding two males 
inside the store.  They explained that detectives were in the store looking for the 
males earlier in the day related to a string of purse snatching cases in both Antioch 
and Pittsburg in the last few weeks.  The males were actively purchasing gift cards 
using the victim’s credit cards.  When they saw officers approaching them they 



 

 

 

 

 

began to flee the store but were detained without incident. The investigation led us 
to Koala Ct where we located a stolen vehicle used in several purse snatch cases 
over the last week.  Detectives were called out and took over the investigation.  
Pittsburg PD was also informed and will be conducting a parallel investigation for 
their cases. A 17 year old male and 20 year old male were arrested. We will not be 
releasing the names right now based on the on-going investigation. 

 On 7/27/16 at 9:58 pm a Subaru was reported stolen. At 2:48 am, an officer spotted 
the stolen vehicle parked on West 19th Street near Joe's Liquor. It was occupied by 
20 year old Robert Wickham and 20 year old Savaughna Heneby. Both were taken 
into custody without incident. Heneby was later released and Wickham was booked 
into county jail. The vehicle was returned to the owner. 

 On 7/28/16 at 3:00 am a 40 year old female called to report she was being followed 
by a subject. When officers arrived, they contacted a 17 year old male walking away 
from her. He was detained and found to be in possession a loaded stolen pistol. He 
was taken into custody and later booked into Juvenile Hall. The gun was stolen out 
of a Reno. 

 
Calls for Service & Arrest Data: 

Time Period:        07/21/16 00:00:00 – 07/27/16 23:59:59 

  
   

  
Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,698 
  

  

  
   

  

Number of Case Reports: 289 
  

  

  
   

  

Number of Arrests: 81 
  

  

  
   

  

  Felony: 
 

38   

  Misdemeanor: 
 

43   

  
   

  

     

  
Arrests with 

DUI charge: 
 

1   

  
   

  

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.  

 

  CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 

Today, City Clerk Arne Simonson, Economic Development Program Manager Lizeht 
Zepeda and I met with the Chamber of Commerce Director Sean Wright and the Chichibu 
Sister City Delegation for a tour of the City Council Chamber and City Hall. 
 
I plan to be out of the office all day Monday and Tuesday morning.  Ron Bernal will be 
Acting City Manager in my absence. 


